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Children's understandings of reading are dependent both on the 
texts they are given to read and on the reading practices they 
are taught to use in reading those texts.  Given a text like:

A hat is on Nat.   Nat sat on a mat.  A cat sat on a mat.  It is 
his cat.  Pat the cat,  Nat,  pat the cat.

and asked to read aloud to the teacher,  the assumptions a child 
can make about the nature and value of reading are very limited.   
Phonically-controlled texts and reading-aloud practices distort 
the readers concept of reading by focusing the reader's attention 
on only one of the four reader-roles outlined by Freebody and 
Luke in '"Literacies"  programs:  debates and demands in cultural 
context'.  In this influential article,  Freebody and Luke argue 
that literacy in our culture involves the learning of four 
reader-roles:

     CODE BREAKER:  The reader learns how  to relate graphemes to 
phonemes;  learns letters,  words,  spaces,  left to right eye 
movement,  punctuation;  learns grammatical structures;  learns 
an emphasis on accuracy rather than on meaning.

     TEXT PARTICIPANT:  The reader learns through a process of 
making 'inferences [to connect] textual elements and background 
knowledge required to fill out unexplicated aspects of the text' 
(Freebody and Luke,  1990: 9)  The reader learns how to be 
involved in texts;  to identify with character,  to imagine 
setting,  to anticipate plot,  to experience tension, to enjoy 
resolution. And to respond to non-narrative texts in appropriate 
ways.

     TEXT USER:  The reader learns pragmatic aspects of texts;  
learns how to respond to texts in a social context by sharing and 
discussing,  by relating texts to other texts,  by producing new 
texts,  by acting in certain ways as a result of reading the 
text.  'It is through the social interactions around literacy 
events that we learn our position as a reader and our notion of 
what for us the texts are for' (Freebody and Luke,  1990: 11).

     TEXT ANALYST:  The reader learns to interrogate the text;  
to consider the socio-cultural factors which underlie the 
production and interpretation of the text;  to consider what 
social groups and political positions are privileged by the text;  
to consider what ideas,  attitudes and events appear to be 
'natural' within the text;  to consider not only what is stated 



and implied in the text but what is left out. They argue that all 
texts are value-laden and part of the task of reading a text is 
to read the culture which produces it.

Fortunately,  phonics-based reading schemes and a narrow emphasis 
on code breaking have all but vanished from reading instruction 
in Australia.  Teachers now focus on developing children's prior 
syntactic and semantic knowledge so that they can interact with 
the text in a creative way and use other language modes to extend 
and deepen their understanding of what they read.  A range of 
strategies are used to help children to develop the skills of 
predicting,  questioning,  inferring,  substantiating,  self-
correcting,  evaluating and interacting with text.  Some of the 
most successful of these are:

Research into text structures and cohesion has led to teaching 

children about texts qua texts.  Some of the most useful 
approaches in this area have been developed by:

Effective Reading in Content Areas (Morris & Stewart-Dore,  1984 
); 
Top-level structures (Herber,  1978) );  
Story grammars (Tierney and Mosenthal,  1982);  
Cohesion (Chapman,  1983).  

The widespread adoption of these ideas and approaches has changed 
the reading practices of many Australian children.  The processes 
and cultural assumptions implicit in these approaches to teaching 
reading have resulted in many students,  at all year levels,  
successfully developing the reader-roles of text-participant and 
text-user.  Children have been able to learn these roles because 
reading

is the child's understanding of the teacher's culture,  as it is 
made available in the teacher's commentary on the text and the 
teacher's description of what counts as reading of the text'
               (Baker and Freebody in de Castell,  Luke and Luke,  
1992,  p. 278)

But much less attention has been given by teachers to the role of 
text-analyst in which the reader becomes aware of how texts 
construct certain ways of thinking and acting as natural and 
thereby support certain social,  ethnic and gender groups within 
our society.  Norman Fairclough's diagram below shows clearly 
that in order to develop this role of text-analyst,  which is 
fundamental to critical literacy,  readers need to pay more 
attention to the relationship between text and the socio-cultural 
conditions that underpin its production and interpretation.



In its original context,  Fairclough's diagram was designed to 
describe three possible approaches to reading,  but it can also 
be read as a history of reading instruction.  The central square 
of the diagram labelled text shows the pre-Goodman/Smith approach 
when the emphasis was on the production of vocabulary controlled,  
colour coded texts and reading schemes.  The next square labelled 
interaction shows the shift from bottom-up to top-down approaches 
with their emphases on psycholinguistic process and on the 
interaction between the reader and the text.  The last square 
shows the current emphasis on critical literacy and reading the 
culture.  From the point of view of teachers in the nineties,  
the relative importance and value of these different approaches 
to the teaching of reading is signalled by the size of the 
squares.  

The concept of critical literacy espoused by Fairclough,  
Freebody,  Luke,  Gilbert and others needs to be distinguished 
from the idea of critical comprehension  in Barrett's taxonomy.  
Barrett's third and fourth levels of comprehension (sometimes 
lumped together as critical comprehension ) involved comparing 
elements of the text with the reader's individual experience of 
life and literature.  Critical literacy as it is used today 
involves the reader as text-analyst examining the social 
construction of reading and writing practices.  It requires 
readers to be conscious of the ways in which social and cultural 
factors determine the kinds of meaning which are possible for 
themselves and for other readers and writers.  The reader roles 
outlined by Freebody and Luke should not be seen as a 
developmental stages.  The good reader usually uses all roles at 
the same time.  The Goodman/Smith revolution in reading,  
reassured teachers that children could be text-participants by 

listening to stories,  by predicting and by joining in refrains 
both before and after they had learnt to handle the print code.  
The critical literacy perspective does not require teachers or 
readers to abandon anything they are already doing,  but rather 
to pay more attention the cultural contexts in which texts are 
produced and interpreted.

As so often happens,  the definition of an activity determines 
what one gets out of it.  For some,  shopping is a necessary 
chore or a boring drudge;  for  others,  it is a mental challenge 
or a fantastic escape.  The experience of reading,  like that of 
shopping,  is significantly  affected by the performer's 
definition of the task.  In the last twenty years we have seen a 
massive shift away from a conception of learning to read as 



learning to break the code towards a conception of learning to 
read as learning to participate in and make use of text.  The 
shift towards critical literacy is similar to this earlier shift 
in that it requires a reconceptualisation of appropriate reading 
practices.  Changing the definition of reading by changing the 
reading practices used by readers is,  as we have learnt from 
history,  an important element developing students' reading 
abilities.  Critical literacy is not a developmental phase but a 
fundamental role for readers of all ages.

It was with all of this in mind,  that I decided to test whether 
changing the  'teacher's commentary' on a number of texts over a 
three week period might change students' descriptions of 'what 
counts as reading of the text' (Baker and Freebody,  1992).  I 
worked for five periods a week with an unstreamed class of 
thirty-two Year Eight girls drawn from a wide social spectrum in 
outer suburban and semi-rural Perth.  The girls were mainly 
Anglo-Celtic stock,  but included second and third generation 
migrant children.  The most remarkable feature of the work I did 
with them and the reason for my writing this article was the way 
in which their definition of reading changed to encompass the 
reader-role of text-analyst as a result of the critical literacy 
work we did together.  In this article I want to outline the 
texts we read and the reading practices I encouraged and to give 
a detailed description of two series of lessons-  those on 'Who 
Killed Tassie Tiger Junior' and on 'Red Jack'.  

SUMMARY OF LESSON CONTENT
1:  A request for definitions of reading. Study of the effects of 
age, class and gender on reading response to 'The Potts',  'The 
Wizard of Id' and 'Footrot Flats',  with the aim of showing that 
meaning is affected by the reader's cultural formation.

2:  Discussion of the students' understanding of reading in order 
to provide them with a base against which to measure the growth 
in their concepts of reading.

3:  Study of how stereotypes affect reading of Ted Greenwood,  
The Boy Who Saw God,  with the aims of (1)consolidating the 
students' understanding that meaning is a result of an 
interaction between the reader's knowledge of the culture and the 
printed text and (2)allowing students to challenge the cultural 
stereotypes used to construct meaning from texts.  

4, 5 & 6:  Study of the effect of variant reading practices on 
the construction of meaning in 'Who Killed Tassie Tiger Junior',  
with the aim of showing students how dominant and resistant 
readings can be developed for the same text.



7 &  8:  Study of the socio-cultural conditions that favoured the 
construction of the wolf stereotype in traditional literature,  

with the aim of developing dominant and resistant readings of a 
number of folk tales including 'Red Riding Hood',  'The Three 
Pigs',  'Beth Gelert',  'The Wolf and the Seven Little Kids',  
'Red Riding Hood' (Roald Dahl),  'The Little Girl and the Wolf' 
(James Thurber),  'Little Red Riding Hood:  The Wolf's Story’,  
(David Henry Wilson in Forrestal,  Making Meanings,  1992:  80)

9 & 10:  Study of Jane Meredith,  'The Dropout' in Jo Goodman,  
Win Some,  Lose Some,  with the aim of showing how the text 
positions the reader to view class,  gender,  peer group and 
institutional pressures on the individual.

11, 12 & 13:  Study of gender stereotypes in Mary Durack,  'Red 
Jack',  with the aim of helping students see how a resistant 
reading can become a serious ideological challenge. 

14:  A review of the texts we had read and the reading practices 
we had employed,  with the aim of consolidating the expected 
extension of the students' redefinition of reading.

15:  Reflection and discussion in order to redefine reading for 
themselves in more analytical terms.
Within  the framework of this article,  it is only possible to 
give a detailed a description of the treatment of two of the 
texts listed above.  

The definitions of reading were blackboarded and discussed in the 
second lesson and I complimented them as a class on their breadth 
of understanding.  Their definitions included:

  you look at the words and see what they say;

  reading is looking and understanding all forms of written text;

  looking at the words and understanding what they mean;

  reading is understanding written symbols including numbers;

  I like thinking I am one of the people in the book;

  you can imagine the place which is described;

  you take it all in with your mind and put it together;

  having your own opinion;



  a writer communicating with you.

About thirty per cent of the children espoused an understanding 
of reading as simple code-breaking.  These were the students who,  
over the three weeks,  showed least interest in reading and 
discussing the texts.  The bulk of the students included some 
reference to reading as 'getting meaning from print'.  Three only 
saw the reader's role as more interactive.  The students' 
understanding reflected the range of comprehension levels covered 
by Barrett's 'literal',  'inferential',  'evaluative' and 
'critical' (1956).  One remarkable feature of their responses,  
and perhaps a result of the extent to which New Critical 
approaches to reading (Leavis,  1952,  Wimsatt,  1954) have 
permeated our culture,  is that they defined reading as an 
activity involving themselves and the text.  In only one of 
thirty two definitions was there mention of the author,  there 
was no mention of the cultural context in which the author wrote.  
Nor was there any mention of social or cultural factors affecting 

the interpretation of the text.  The existence of the text itself 
was regarded as unproblematic.  It was a given.  The children 
claimed that the text provides information,  entertainment,  
instructions or tells a story.  Reading was understood as an 
individual use of a text.
  
The view that reading involves mainly an individual's private and 
silent use of a text is not universal.  In other cultural 
settings,  reading is constructed as a different kind of 
activity.  For example,  the Language Experience (Sloan and 
Latham,  1982) and Shared Book Experience (Holdaway,  1979) 
strategies used in Junior Primary classrooms require much more 
oral activity and are inherently more social.   Afro-Americans in 
Shirley Brice Heath's 'Trackton',  nearly always read aloud to 
another individual or to a small group.  In this milieu,  to read 
silently is regarded  as antisocial (Heath,  1983).  But,  for 
most children in this classroom,  reading was seen as a silent 
activity carried out by an individual in search of pleasure or 
meaning.  The bulk of the students saw their role as text-
participants.  Some saw reading as only a code-breaking exercise.  
They enjoyed and benefited from the class discussion and 
blackboard summary which showed their peers' different 
understandings of reading.

In the third lesson in which we read the climax of Ted 
Greenwood's The Boy Who Saw God,  I drew the children's attention 
to the way in which stereotypes are used to establish a bond 
between writers and readers and to thereby position the reader to 



approve certain values and attitudes.  We discussed the reasons 
why different children would have different interpretations.  One 
child actually complained that teacher-devised questions limit 
often the meaning which readers are allowed to make of a text.  

In the next lesson,  taking my cue from the girl who had railed 
against the perverse effect of teacher-devised questions on their 
capacity to make their own meanings,  I tried to give them a 
clearer understanding of the way the lesson contexts in which 
texts are embedded can alter the meanings readers construct from 
texts.  Because 'the degree and nature of reading comprehension 
is to a large extent determined by the extent of the reader's 
existing topic-frame with which to read the text'  (Freebody,  
1993:  74),  I planned a lesson in which two groups of children 
were given radically different topic-frames with which to read 
the text,  in order to show them how interpretation is affected 
by factors external to the text.

Each group was given some prereading on the thylacine and some 
key questions to answer before reading the story,  'Who Killed 
Tassie Tiger Junior' from Eureka Treasure Chest (Marvellous Mix 
4.5).  This story begins:

One fine day Will Wombat opened his door and there on the 
doorstep was Tassie Tiger Junior.  Will's heart sank down to his 
toes, for everybody knew Tassie Tiger Junior.
     Tassie Tiger Junior smiled in a nasty way.
     "Come for dinner I have,"  he said pushing Will out of the 
way:  "Sure hope there's something I like."
     It so happened Will had made a big gumroot stew,  and he had 
to just put the dish on the table and stand there and watch 
Junior tuck in,  because nobody talked back to the Tassie Tiger 
family.
     "He sure is a messy eater, " thought Will,  as Junior gulped 
down that stew.  But Junior ate so fast he got a piece of gumroot 
caught in his throat,  and choked to death right in front of 
Will.
     Poor Will didn't know what to do. Tassie Tiger Junior was a 

nasty enough fellow,  but his Dad was a lot worse.  "He'll think 
I murdered Junior for sure,"   Will thought.   "He'll tear me 
into little bits and stamp on my bones.  I've got to get rid of 
the body."
     Later that night ,  when it was really dark,  Will carted 
Junior's body down the road and across the paddock to the rock 
that Martha Kangaroo always jumped over.  He put it down 
carefully on the spot where Martha always went "whump" when she 
landed and he snuck off through the dark,  ears hanging real low.



The text positions readers to reject the rudeness and pushiness 
of Tassie Tiger Junior and thereby attempts to justify the 
treatment his corpse receives from Will Wombat.  The story goes 
on to describe how Martha jumps on Tassie Tiger Junior and,  
after experiencing an anxiety attack similar to Will's,  solves 
the problem of believing she has killed him by passing the buck 
to Bert Bandicoot and he  in turn to Sylvester Wallaby and so on.

The animal's responses to Junior and his Dad and the language of 
the story invite the reader to reject the Tassie Tiger family,  
who are 'nasty',  'pushing',  'messy',  'rude',  violent and 
obviously from the wrong side of the tracks.  The italicised 
'everybody'  conditions the reader to empathise with 'poor Will' 
and to accept as funny the bizarre way the animals treat Junior's 
corpse.  It could be argued that this text belongs to and is a 
manifestation of a larger Discourse or way of constructing 
reality through language (Kress,  1985) evident in disciplines 
like history and sociology,  in the media and in everyday 
conversations to buttress the dominant social group's sense of 
normality by making the behaviour of minority groups seem 
strange;  their wits less sharp (The Irish joke);  their bodies 
less acceptable (Slopehead);  their lives less valuable;  their 
deaths less important.  Given the scandal of Aboriginal deaths in 
custody and Australia's lamentable record in the destruction of 
native fauna,  I was unable to read this story without a deep 
sense of repugnance.  The story has a particular poignancy,  
especially in the light of the effect of Tasmanian Government 
policies and programs on both Aborigines and thylacines.  I 
planned a lesson which I hoped would extend the children's 
ability to understand how texts and reading practices encourage 
readers to accept dominant readings.  I wanted also to show that 
resistant readings are often possible and that such readings,  by 
challenging the author's often unconscious view of reality born 
out of the cultural situation in which he or she writes,  can 
draw the attention of the reader to aspects of reality which have 
been suppressed in the act of writing.  Light,  entertaining 
stories like Who Killed Tassie Tiger Junior abound in reading 
schemes and unless children are taught critical reading skills,  
the acquisition of literacy merely results in the perpetuation of 
social inequities.

I divided the class into two groups,  each of which was given a 
different topic frame and a different set of questions to attend 
to before reading Who Killed Tassie Tiger Junior.  They worked in 
separate groups for two periods and then re-met as a whole class 
in the third period to consider the effects of the frame-texts 
and comprehension questions on the meaning they constructed from 
Who Killed Tassie Tiger Junior.

Group A was given a prereading text which constructed the 



thylacine as an agricultural pest and thylacine pelts as a source 
of income for poor part-time hunters.  The questions group A 
considered before reading and which conditioned their reading 
started with

Why would it be right to describe this story as  humorous tale 

about passing the buck?
  
Because the reading practices we have taught children have 
trained them to see the opening question as holding the key to 
the meaning they have to find,  the question which comes first 
can signal to the child reader a whole host of things like 
emotional response, the level of thinking required of them,  the 
point of view they should take.  In this question,  children are 
'directed' to see  'Who Killed Tassie Tiger Junior' as a comic 
text.  The second question given to this group:

Why does Will Wombat's heart sink down to his feet when he sees 
Tassie Tiger Junior at his door? 

subtly reinforced an uncomplicated reading of the story .  Other 
questions facilitated a the reader's alignment with the bias of 
the text and thereby encouraged a  dominant reading.  The last 
question given to both groups was:

What words would you use to describe the behaviour of the animals 
who jump on Tassie Tiger Junior?  

This question was designed to clarify the students' emotional 
response to their reading of the narrative text within the frame 
of the expository text and comprehension questions. 

Group B,  (the other half of the class) was given a prereading 
text which suggested that the extinction of the thylacine was yet 
another  lamentable result of human greed and stupidity.  Group 
B's questions attempted to subtly undermine the reader 
positioning on which the comic effect the story is built. 

How would you feel if your neighbours treated you or your family 
in the way that Tassie Tiger Junior is treated?   What words 
would  you use to describe this sort of behaviour if a member of 
your family  were a victim?  

Placing this question first signaled to children that resisting 
the reader positioning advocated by the author was OK.  The next 
question alerted children to the constructedness of the text and 
to the possibility that the text might have been constructed in 
another way.



What real evidence is there to back the animals' belief that 
Tassie Tiger Junior's father is an animal to be afraid of ? 

The words 'real evidence' signalled that the text may be partial. 
The next two questions challenged the moral assumptions and 
simplistic humour of the text and by pointing to character as a 
problematic entity encouraged the students to draw more 
extensively on knowledge outside the text.

Does any animal deserve to be treated in the way that the other 
animals treat Tassie Tiger Junior?  
and
Why do you think Tassie Tiger might behave in the way he does?  

After students in each half of the class had written individual 
answers and met in small groups to discuss their answers,  group 
A were invited to write an appropriate conclusion to the story 
and group B were asked to finish the story by writing a paragraph 
that challenged the idea that the treatment of Tassie Tiger 
Junior's corpse was funny.  

Given these very different contexts for reading the story,  it is 
not surprising that the two groups of children responded to 'Who 

Killed Tassie Tiger Junior' in different ways.  Group A saw the 
story as hilariously funny.  Group B,  while seeing very clearly 
that the story had comic potential,  admitted that it was 
possible to take offence at it and agreed that they could 
understand that some people,  and even they themselves in certain 
circumstances,  would find the story distasteful.

The answers to the final question indicate the difference in the 
quality of the children's responses and in the meanings which the 
lesson context allowed the children to construct from the text.  
Group A children described the behaviour of the animals who 
inadvertently abused Tassie Tiger Junior in two ways.  Some 
justified the animals behaviour by saying they were 'scared',  
fearful',  'confused',  'very frightened' or 'frightened of 
Tassie's father'.  Others drew on their own response to the 
incidents and argued that most people reading the story would 
find it 'funny',  'hilarious' or 'silly'.  Group B,  on the other 
hand,  while allowing that the animals may have been 'fearful',  
and 'afraid',  argued that the animals' behaviour was not 
excusable.  They blamed the animals as 'gutless',  'self-
centred',  'inhuman',  'cruel',  'mean',  'nasty',  'psychotic' 
and 'guilty'.  They argued that the animals 'were horrid because 
they tried to get someone else to take the blame for what was 
their fault'  and that they 'cared about no-one but themselves.'  



They argued that 'not even a Tasmanian tiger would do such rotten 
things to one of their friends.'

This difference between the group's responses was more marked in 
the conclusions they wrote for the story.  Group A  worked easily 
with the story format.  Their endings to the story maintained the 
humour based on the marginalisation of the Tasmanian tigers.  
Some even used the information they had about the possible 
extinction of the species to do construct Mummy and Daddy Tassie 
Tiger as antisocial monsters who kill each other.  Most had 
Sylvester Wallaby take the corpse of Junior and hide it where 
Tassie Tiger Senior would accidentally assault it before he 
realised it was dead,  and would then take the blame on himself.  
It was placed under a rake,  a mower,  a bike,  a car,  or left 
outside his front door to be apparently killed by his 
unsuspecting father.  The ending below gives the flavour of the 
writing that came from group A:

So Sylvester waited till dark and carted Junior's body to Tassie 
Tiger's own house and hid him in the long grass.  His Dad came 
out in the morning and started to mow his lawn.  His mower cut 
his son into hundreds of little bits.  He recognised the smell 
straight away and said  'Oh No,  His mother will think I've 
murdered Junior for sure.  She'll tear me into little bits and 
stamp on my bones.  I've got to get rid of the body.'  Just then,  
Junior's Mum came out of the house and realised what had happened 
and started to trying to kill her husband.  He fought back and 
they ended up killing each other,  And that was the end of the 
Tassie Tiger family forever.

These texts were remarkable for the way in which the children had 
taken on not only the language and patterns of the writer's  
story, but also his sense of humour and lack of compassion.  

Seven of the students in group B ended the story in a similar 
way.  Nine challenged the story by writing an ending which showed 
that the Tigers were capable of love for each other and were 
willing to forgive their neighbours' crimes.  The following is 
typical of the alternative endings to the story:

Dad,  who had not slept because of worrying over Junior,  came 
out to get the milk and paper.  He opened the door with such 

force that Junior landed smack on his back.  The stew bone came 
up out of his throat.  Junior lay there for a few minutes.  Then 
he jumped up.  His Mum and Dad were so happy they had a party and 
invited Will Wombat,  Martha Kangaroo,   Bert Bandicoot and 
Sylvester Wallaby.



In the next lesson,  the children shared their stories and were 
asked to reflect on the extent to which the different endings 
that the two groups wrote were the result of the topic-frames 
that had surrounded their experience of reading 'Who Killed 
Tassie Tiger Junior'.  The children were becoming more aware of 
the context (including purpose, intended audience and background 
information) as a factor in the interpretation of texts.  After 
rewriting the endings of the story,  the children were able to 
clearly articulate their understanding that stories need not be 
fixed;  that stories are always the result of the choices a 
writer makes in assembling a text;  that these choices always 
reflect the writer's attitudes and values and that the stories 
attempt to position the readers so that they have sympathy for 
the writer's view of reality.  The children were happy to take on 
the notion that texts offer only a partial,  in both senses of 
the word,  view of reality.  I attempted to open up the idea that 
the mainstream Discourse (way of using language to structure 
reality) on which this text drew was part of the dominant view 
which always tends to marginalise the interests of minority 
groups-  non-human species,  non-European races,  non-Anglo 
ethnic groups (Kress, 1985).  

I came at this idea again in the next two lesson when we explored 
'Red Riding Hood'.  I asked them in groups to write the plot of 
'Red Riding Hood'.  They produced a range of plots,  behind each 
of which they identified a different ideology.  They puzzled over 
the ideological implications of their several versions of the 
story and became particularly interested in the idea that a story 
written for one purpose can effect an entirely different purpose 
on an audience in a different cultural context.  They discussed 
other folk stories in which the wolf is demonised-  'The Three 
Little Pigs',  'The Wolf and the Seven Little Kids' and 'Beth 
Gelert'.  We read David Henry Wilson's 'Little Red Riding Hood:  
The Wolf's Story',  (Forrestal,  , 1992:  80) in which the wolf 
argues convincingly that Red and her Granny are murderers and 
liars.  They loved the humour of the story.  The discussion that 
followed showed they  understood the effect of historical and 
cultural contexts on the production of texts.  They understood,  
to some extent that texts belong to larger Discourses.  And they 
understood the value of rewriting texts as a technique for 
redistributing power within a story.  They were becoming what 
Roland Barthes calls 'writerly readers'. (Barthes  SZ)

In the next lesson,  they used the rewriting strategy to develop 
resistant readings of Jane Meredith's 'The Dropout' from Jo 
Goodman's Win Some,  Lose Some (Goodman,  1985:  50) which tells 
of an intelligent girl who is wants to be a teacher but is forced 
to leave school by her father.  The girls liked the story 
immensely because it dramatised two conflicts girls often face at 
this age-  how to use the education system to enhance their life 



chances and how to move towards independence of parental control.  
They didn't really want to change the story.   But they did agree 
that the story was necessarily partial and that the father 
himself would not have told it in the way that Meredith chose to 
tell it.   Given the challenge of reading against the grain they 
came up with several resistant readings.  I was very pleased with 
the outcome of this exercise,  because it showed that even though 
they preferred the dominant reading of the story,  six girls  
were able to develop a number of resistant readings and thereby 
put themselves in the position of other reading groups.  

By discussing the assumptions the writer made about gender and 
the labour market when the story was written in 1980,  the year 
most of them were born,  and their own attitudes to these issues 
in 1993,  the students came to understand that reading involves 
not only attention to text but to the interface between the texts 
and the social conditions that underpin both its production and 
interpretation.  (Fairclough,  1989:  25)

Mary Durack's poem,  'Red Jack'.  was the last text we looked at 
together.  It tells of an outback Queensland,  fin de siecle,  
female stockman,  Red Jack,  and of her horse,  Mephistopheles:

          Red Jack and Mephistopheles-
          They knew them far and wide,
          From Camooweal to Charters Towers,
          The route they used to ride...

          And strange the tales they told of them
          Who ranged the dusty track:
          The great black Mephistopheles
          And the red-haired witch,  Red Jack.

The poem sets up an opposition between the 'they',  who include 
all the men in that part of the world at that time and who own 
the discourse and the 'them',  a woman and her horse,  who are 
the subject of the strange tales.  The speaker endorses the male 
view of Red Jack.

          And often travellers such as I
          Had seen,  and thought it strange,
          A woman working on the line
          That crossed McKinlay Range.

The men admire Red Jack,  who's judged '"as good as any man"',  
but they also fear her because she is a threat to their hegemony.  
They demonise her,  just as the Wolf in 'Little Red Riding Hood' 



and Tassie Tiger Junior and Czar Nicholas II and Sadam Hussein 
were demonised by those who wanted to establish their own 
assumption of power as the norm.  She is accepted by the men but 
can only retain her career and position by giving up femininity,  
sexuality,  love,  marriage and motherhood.

          And oh!  her hair was living fire,
          But her eyes were cold as stone:
          Red Jack and Mephistopheles 
          Went all their ways alone.

In this lesson I wanted to give them further opportunity to 
uncover the  ideology behind the text and to question the 
positioning which the speaker of the ballad encourages.  
Accepting the speaker's view provides,  perhaps,  a naive reading 
of the poem.  I believe Red Jack is an open text,  which permits 
the reader to ironically reconsider the masculine assumptions 
which are stated so strongly in the poem.  

I started by getting the girls to write down three jobs they 
would like to do when they leave school.  They came up with forty 
two jobs,  which ranged very widely from the expected teacher and 
nurse to the unexpected motor-bike shop-owner,  priest and 
gynaecologist.  We discussed the gender barriers implicit in 
different job choices.  They knew that the bike shop owner ran 
the risk of being constructed as a 'tart'.  They knew that male 
gynaecologists had 'stolen' the jobs of female midwives.  

I then showed them a map of North Queensland and asked them to 
write down the jobs they thought would be available to women 
between Charters Towers and Camooweal in 1898.  The total number 
of jobs they came up with was eight;  they included housewife,  
cook,  maid,  shopgirl,  shopowner,  nanny,  teacher and nurse.  
We discussed the reasons for the narrow range of choice and the 
generally low status of the jobs.  

I then read the first three stanzas,  and asked them to guess the 
jobs of Red Jack and of the speaker in the poem and to predict 
why Red Jack 'rises clear to memory's eye' for the speaker so 
many years after they 'met but once'.  After sharing their 
predictions,  they listened to the poem and read along.  They 
asked question about lines they did not understand-  These 
included:
'And some bold spirits sought her hand';  and 'wise men 
learned/To set her virtue high.'  We discussed the assumptions 
about gender appropriate sexual behaviours in the late nineteenth 
century.



We read the poem again and by reading selections from Katharine 
Susannah Prichard's 'The Cooboo' and Henry Lawson's 'The Drover's 
Wife',  we compared Red Jacks' job,  lifestyle and relationships  
with those of the heroines in the other stories.  They saw her as 
much more isolated and confined because she had given up so much 
more of the traditional woman's role.  They found her a bit of a 
puzzle.  I asked them to listen to the poem again and to fill in 
the chart below:

                                                           ADMIRE
                              THINK 
STRANGE                  FEAR                                    
What did the stockmen feel about Red Jack?
                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   
What did the Cobb & Co coachman think about  
Red Jack?
                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               

By discussing the effect of the narrator's agreeing with the 
views of all the other men,  they edged themselves in to a 
consideration that the point of the poem for them as young women 
might be the men's lack of understanding of Red Jack.  Then they 
considered the following questions:

     1    What were the social conditions which led to the view 
     that women taking on men's jobs were strange?
     2    What effect did the social conditions have on Red 
Jack's 
     opportunities to enjoy both her womanhood and the job of her     
choice.
     3    How have these conditions changed?

By this time they were beginning to really respond to Red Jack's 
dilemma.  One girl pointed out that if she owned nothing but her 
'saddle,  swag and riding kit/ And Mephistopheles,'  she would be 
unable to reply to 'the mail she sought' of the Cobb & Co driver 
and they began to puzzle about how and where she would live.

We discussed the idea of gaps in the text (Iser,  1978) and I 
challenged them to construct those aspects of Red Jack's life 
which the coachman had,  because of his masculine prejudices,  
been unable to see.  They had by now agreed that, although she 
had red hair and a horse with a devil's name,  she was no more a 
witch than Joan of Arc.   And the fact that she received letters 

suggested she had another life,  which the North Queensland men 
knew nothing about.  



I asked them to write a letter which would subvert the men's view 
of Red Jack;  a letter which would subvert the masculine 
construct of Red Jack as 'strange';  a letter which would allow 
her the internal life which had been denied her in the poem;  a 
letter which would provide her with a past and a future;  a 
letter which would show her as fully human.  Writing a letter 
from Red Jack would,  I hoped,  help the children to better 
understand the relationship between text and aspects of context 
like audience,  purpose and background.  We went back to the 
journalist's five Ws in order to build up a context for their 
writing.  I asked the questions and they offered the suggestions,  
which I blackboarded as in the chart below: 

QUESTION
                                                       SUGGESTIONS
                                                  VALUE
                                                            
Who would she write to?                                                                               

                         Mother
Lover
Illegitimate son
Banker
Grandfather                

     A letter can only be written if there is a significant 
relationship with a real or pretended audience.  Choosing the who 
is part of the role play.
                                   
Where is she writing from?

                                    

Where is she writing to?

     A hut
A campfire 



                                

Melbourne banker
A Brisbane mother or son
A Charters Towers gold digger
     This provides background information about climate,  
landscape,  activities and lifestyle for the content of the 
letter

This provides background information about climate,  landscape,  

activities and lifestyle for the content of the letter

Why is she writing?  What does she plan to achieve by writing?

     She is coming home
Shortage or surplus of money means a change in her lifestyle
She wants to reassure her son or mother who have written that 
they are worried about her
She refuses a proposal 
     A letter must have a purpose

What would she talk about in her letter?

     Her job
Men's attitudes to her



The coachman
the 
The man who asked for her hand
Her feelings for the addressee
Money problems
Her past
     This exploration allows the reader to move from a resistant 
response to a serious ideological challenge of the value system 
espoused by the speaker in the poem.
(Corcoran, 1992: 75)

 In this lesson on Red Jack,  by comparing the position of women 
as seen by men in 1890s with their own views on women today,  the 
children had deepened their understanding of the social 
construction of gender.  And they had become more aware of 
influence of historical and cultural factors in the production of 
texts.  In the last lesson,  we reviewed the texts we had read 
and the reading practices we had employed.  We charted the 
dominant and resistant readings we had developed for the texts we 
had read.  The blackboard summary of this learning showing the 
students' own contributions is set out below:

STORY     DOMINANT READING    RESISTANT READING
The Boy Who Saw God 

     Rick can be constructed as an oaf by emphasising his 
rudeness to Nola and his hatred of religion              and as a 
bad stepfather by emphasising his negative comments about Leo
     Rick can be constructed as a good man,  by emphasising  
Nola's view that 'he does work hard in the shop'    and as a good 
stepfather by emphasising how frustrating it was to live with 
Leo.

Who Killed Tassie Tiger Junior



     Junior can be constructed as rude and vicious by emphasising 
that he is a messy eater,  that he smells and has a nasty smile.       
The animals' behaviour can be justified because they are afraid 
of the Tassie Tiger family.  This reading makes the story very 
funny.
     The animals can be constructed as cruel,  gutless and self-
centred by emphasising the horrible things they did to Junior's 
corpse.    This reading makes the story disgusting and sad. 

Red Riding Hood

     There are several dominant readings.                By 
emphasising that  Red should not have spoken to the wolf  and 
linking that part of the story with  the safety house program we 
can read it as a stranger danger  story .  By emphasising the 
death of the wolf and linking it with conservation issues we can 
read it as argument for man's control of all species. 

The Dropout

     We can construct Jan's leaving school as sad if we emphasise 
that fathers should not control their children and that education 
is good. 
     We can construct Jan's leaving school as good if we 
emphasise the nastiness of the deputy principal and the roughness 
of the teacher.

Red Jack



     We can construct Red Jack as strange if we accept the views 
of the men in the poem that she is like a witch.

     We can construct Red Jack as a fully human woman* if we 
explain that the men were afraid of her because she was doing a 
man's job 
* I understood the term 'fully human' to refer both to the men's 
fear of her as a witch and to the diminution of her femininity

I asked them reflect on the work we had done together, to think 
about the ways in which their understanding of reading had been 
modified.  This reflection on the work we had done together, led 
them to understand how readers foreground or suppress information 
in texts as part of the process of constructing meaning.  And 
that this process can either support or challenge the reader 
positioning embedded in the text.

I then asked them to write down new definitions of reading.  The 
new definitions which we discussed and extended on the blackboard 
are listed below :

1  When we read,  we make meaning by reading between the lines 
and using our past experiences.  A conservationist and a hunter 
might read the same article in and make different meanings out of 
it

2  We read by linking the text we are reading with the texts we 
have read just before it or some time before it.

3  When we read,  the meaning we make depends on our 
relationships with our parents.  In 'The Dropout',  the meaning 
would vary for girls who got on well with their dads and those 
who didn't.

4   Reading will be affected by your interest in the topic and in 
reading itself.

5  There are lots and lots of ways in which you can read the text 
depending on your past experiences.

6   We read by imagining the world as different from the way the 



writer wants us to think. 

7  We read by imagining ourselves in the position in the story. 

8  Meaning can come by discussion,  not just by reading the book.

9  The text does not push you,  because it does not tell you 
everything.

10  Texts are not neutral,  but they cannot really move you if 
you have strong opinion before you start reading.  

11 You can read against the grain.  When I think about a book.  I 
think about reading against the grain.  I'm reading [Michelle 
Magorian's] Back Home and I think about the father's point of 
view and think he could be right.

12  Reading helps us to get an open mind. 

  

These definitions are significantly different from those the 
girls wrote before they were exposed to critical literacy 
practices.  In this final discussion,  no-one offered a 
definition like 'look at the words and see what they say',  which 
had been advanced by seven students in the initial survey.  
Either the students who held this view decided to keep it to 
themselves or their understanding of their role as reader had 
become more complex than mere code-breaking.  Definitions 1-5 
show an understanding of the way in which past experiences-  
recent and distant,  real and literary-  are used by readers to 
construct meaning from the print.  There is a high degree of 
metacognitive awareness in these definitions.  The students not 
only articulate a better understanding of the way in which 
inferences are made by combining background knowledge with 
textual elements,  but they show how vested interests (as hunters 
or conservationists) and relationships (with parents) condition 
readers responses to texts and determine the meanings which they 
construct.  Definition two is a classic statement of the 
principle of intertextuality.  It implies that texts,  rather 
than being experienced in isolation,  are always read through the 
lens of other texts and that any act of reading has the potential 
to affect subsequent acts and the meanings derived from any 
reading act are always open to redefinition by subsequent 
reading.  While definition five may have the surface appearance 
of the initial 'I like thinking I am one of the people in the 
book',  the use of the phrasing actually signals a different 
understanding.  The student who offered the view that 'we read by 



imagining ourselves in a position in the story' followed it 
immediately with 'or by imagining the world as different from the 
way the writer wants us to think',  thereby showing an awareness 
of the reader's ability to challenge the authority of the text.  
Definition nine also undermines textual authority by pointing to 
partiality of the truths and the fragmentary nature of the 
knowledge offered by texts.  It suggests that part of the good 
readers' practice is looking for gaps in the text.  Definition 
ten picks up this idea that texts are not value-neutral 
repositories of meaning but rather sites for the contention of 
meaning.  I found definition eight immensely cheering,  because 
it showed that the work we had done together had extended the 
students' understanding of reading as a social activity.  As 
Aidan Chambers says,  'The act of reading lies in talking about 
what you have read'  (Chambers,  1985).   And the sharing of the 
theory of literacy as a social practice had made reading a richer 
and more interesting experience for them.  As good readers,  
teachers often take for granted that part of their own experience 
of reading lies in the largest of the squares in Fairclough's 
diagram.  They often say:  'Well,  that's what you would expect 
an academic (or catholic or communist or man or feminist )  to 
write.'  Or they say:  'That's just how a politician (or an 
industrialist or pastoralist or Aboriginal or whatever) would 
interpret that article,  (act,  policy,  editorial or novel).'  
And sometimes we expect children to do this too,  but if we don't 
tell them that this is part of reading,  how can they know to do 
it.  The talk we had done together and the expectations I had of 
the students in the three weeks of critical literacy led them to 
an understanding that in both reading and writing,  we foreground 
or suppress information in order to construct and support our own 
favoured reality.  The talk we had done together had showed them 
that reading can indeed,  as definition twelve states,  'help us 
to get an open mind' so long as we actually exercise our right as 
readers to interrogate not only the text but its relationship to 
its contexts.

Their new definitions prove that instruction in critical literacy 
can help students to understand that 'the meaning derives from 
the social practice of interpreting texts in certain ways' (Gee, 
1992:  18) rather than being located solely in texts themselves 
or in any single individual's interpretation of texts.  It is 
obvious that three weeks of critical literacy cannot change 
children's reading practices,  but it does show how helping 
children to redefine reading can modify their view of both the 
word and the world.
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